Planning Commission Work Meeting Minutes
Thursday, February 4, 2016
City Council Chambers
220 East Morris Avenue
Time 6:35 p.m.

Commission Members Present: Rachel Lauritzen, Presiding
Jonathan Meakin
Susan Dickstein
Holly Carson
Spencer Walker
Laura Vernon

Staff Members Present: Michael Florence, Community Development Director
Francis Lilly, Deputy Director/Housing Administrator
Alexandra White, City Planner
Hannah Vickery, City Attorney

Deputy Ditector/Housing Administrator, Francis Lilly, introduced Greg Steffensen who would be

presenting an application for a conditional use permit to construct an assisted living and memory
care facility at 645 East 3300 South.

The beginning of Mr. Steffensen’s presentation was not recorded. He presented a site plan,
elevations, and architectural designs for the facility and explained that he was still working with
staff on the signage requirements. With regard to parking, he stated that they would not have to
provide parking for the memory care units, as residents would not own a vehicle. Any visitor or
employee parking would be provided because of the other commercial uses taking place in the
project. Mr. Lilly explained that the City’s parking standard does include any requirements for
memory care facilities but they do have something very similar in terms of function and will use the
requirements of this standard. Mr. Steffensen commented that they would like to reduce the amount
of parking and increase the landscaping.

Commissioner Meakin asked if they would be fencing the entire perimeter of the property.

Mr. Steffensen responded that they would although the type of fencing had not vet been decided.
Commissioner Vernon recommended that Mr. Steffensen contact the neighboring property owners,
including the Granite High School site, and make sure that they are aware of the proposed plan.

Mr. Lilly presented the agenda item for the regular meeting, which included Phase 11 of the VIA
Apartments, formerly known as The Lofts at Meadowbrook. The applicant addressed the
Commission during a Work Session a few weeks prior to brief them on the project. Accordingly,
Mr. Lilly updated the Commission on the new information in the staff report. He addressed the
parking incentive offered by the developer and the additional amenities being provided.

The Planning Commission Work Meeting adjourned at approximately 6:49 p.m.
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Planning Commission Regular Meeting Minutes
Thursday, February 4, 2016
City Council Chambers
220 East Morris Avenue
Time 7:00 p.m,

Commission Members Present: Rachel Lauritzen, Presiding
Jonathan Meakin
Susan Dickstein
Holly Carson
Spencer Walker
Laura Vernon
Jeremy Carter
Brandon Dalton
Statf Members Present: Michael Florence, Community Development Director
Francis Lilly, Deputy Director/Housing Administrator
Alexandra White, City Planner
Hannah Vickery, City Attorney
Moment of Reflection: Chair Lauritzen
Pledge of Allegiance: Commissioner Walker
Motion to Approve the Agenda
Commissioner Dickstein
Second to the Motion: Commissioner Carson
Vote: Unanimous
New Business
. C-16-002
1. Conditional Use Permit VIA Phase II, a 58-Unit Multi-Family Residential Complex.
Action Ttem
Address 3838 South West Temple

Applicant  Castlewood Development

Deputy Director/Housing Administrator, Francis Lilly, presented the staff report regarding Phase
IT of the VIA Apartments, formerly known as The Lofts at Meadowbrook. The application is for a
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conditional use permit to construct a 58-unit multi-family residential complex at 3838 South West
Temple. Mr. Lilly stated that the design of the new building will be the same as the existing
structure in terms of design, elevation, colors, articulation, etc., and meets all of the design
standards in the Code.

With regard to parking, Mr. Lilly stated that the applicant proposed an additional 48 parking stalls
as part of Phase Il, including 12 individual garages on the ground floor of the new building. The
garages will have a tandem parking stall directly behind them. Additionally, the parking and
access standards, which were modified last fall, allows for eight additional stalls along West
Temple in front of the Phase 1 building as part of the overall parking, The proposal includes a
total of 171 parking stalls, with a resulting ratio of 1.24 stalls per unit. Mr. Lilly commented that
parking is not bundled with rent, so residents must request parking spaces for an additional fee.

Mr. Lilly stated that the parking ordinance for the Transit-Oriented Development Corridor is 1.5
stalls per unit before reductions, With certain reductions, that ratio can be decreased to 1.2 stalls
per unit. Certain transit amenities must be provided by the developer. The applicant proposed
unbundled parking, bike share, bike lockers and storage, and development supplied transit passes.
The combination of these amenities qualifies them for the minimum ratio.

Mr. Lilly listed the amenities to be added to Phase 11 that will be shared among all residents of the
project. Currently, the two properties are separated, so staff included a condition requiring
consolidation of the two lots for the applicant to produce a perpetual access easement between the
two lots before they commence construction. Staff recommended approval subject to the
conditions listed in the staff report.

The applicant, Duaine Rasmussen, gave his address at 6740 South 1300 East in Cottonwood
Heights. Mr. Rasmussen informed the Commission that he had spoken with UDOT regarding
their transit pass program, and distributed the information to the Commission Members.
Essentially, the development must have a minimum of 35 units and purchase a transit pass for
every unit in the project. The proposed development will receive the largest discount UDOT
offers on monthly passes, which is at least a 50% discount. Mr. Rasmussen stated that they would
make them available to the residents at an even greater discount. He anticipated this to be
successful, but stated that they could revisit the issue if the residents don’t take advantage of the
amenity enough for it to be beneficial. Mr. Rasmussen also confirmed that they will be
consolidating the parcels as suggested by Mr. Lilly.

Chair Lauritzen asked the applicant about the garage and tandem parking and if this affects the
parking ratio in any way. Mr. Rasmussen responded that the ratio would stay the same. The
garage and tandem parking stall will be leased together and will not have direct access to any of
the apartments. They have had experience with tandem parking in one of their complexes in
Orem, and it had been successful.

Commissioner Carson asked if there were any plans to add solar panels to the building.
Mr. Rasmussen responded that they had not considered it. If they desired to do this in the future,
they would come back before the Planning Commission. With regard to the electric vehicle
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charging station, Mr. Meakin asked if they would add more stations if the need arises.
Mr. Rasmussen commented that if this creates a demand, they will accommodate it.

Commission Walker commented that the VIA Apartments website welcomes pets. He asked if
there are areas where residents can take their pets. Mr. Rasmussen stated that the development
will provide materials to pick up pet droppings and the residents can walk pets either in the
common areas on the property, or at the nearby park.

Chair Lauritzen opened the public hearing at 7:11 p.m. There were no public comments.
Chair Lauritzen closed the public hearing,

Chair Lauritzen commented that the proposed addition makes sense in the area and goes with the
natural growth of the project. This is exactly the area the City wants to see high density structures,
and the parking reduction here is appropriate. Commissioner Dalton agreed and added that the
parking and transit amenities offered make this a true transit-oriented development.

Commissioner Carter expressed concern with the garage and tandem parking. He feared it will
cause problems for the residents rather than be a benefit. He also questioned whether the tandem
parking stall should be considered in the parking ratio, as the garage and tandem stall will be used
by residents from only one unit. Commissioner Dalton confirmed that the ratio is correct, as the
garage and tandem stall are already counted as one. Mr. Rasmussen addressed this concern by
stating that this option would give the development a wider variety of tenants to rent to. They
have seen success with this type of parking at their other development, and people will pay to rent
a garage. He assured the Commission that the garage could not be used for storage, and will be
enforced.

Mr. Lilly stated that an error was discovered in the staff report. He explained that the parking
standards do not give parking credit for frontage parking for residential developments. This
standard only applies to commercial and industrial uses. It changes the parking ratio significantly,
as the parking stalls are now reduced from 171 to 163 stalls. Mr. Lilly made the calculations and
determined that the applicant must provide at least 166 stalls to reach the minimum parking ratio
of 1.2 stalls per unit. Mr. Lilly stated that the applicant has been alerted of this mistake. He
apologized for the oversite. He suggested that the motion reflect that the applicant is requesting a
parking ration of 1.2, with the understanding that the applicant must either create more parking
stalls or reduce the number of units to reach this ratio.

Motion to approve the request for a conditional use permit to construct Phase IT of the VIA
Apartments on 3838 South West Temple up to 58 units, with the following conditions:

1. The applicant’s final design will comply with the Residential Design Standards, and
the Parking, Access, and Circulation Standards.

2. The applicant will consolidate the parcels or will obtain a perpetual easement to
ensure pedestrian and vehicular access throughout the shared parking lot.
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3. The applicant will continuously comply with all applicable eligible rate reductions
established by the Planning Commission te justify a parking ratio of 1.2 stalls per
unit,

4. All items of the Staff Report.

Commissioner Dalton
Second on the motion: Commissioner Meakin

Vote: Unanimous

Commission Business

Motion to approve the January 7 and January 21, 2016 Planning Commission Meeting
Minutes.

Motion to Approve: Commissioner Meakin
Second the motion: Commissioner Dalton
Vote: Unanimous

Staff Business — Information Items

There was no staff business.

Adjournntent

Motion to Adjourn: Commissioner Vermon
Second: Commissioner Walker
Vote: Unanimous

The Planning Commission Meeting adjourned at approximately 7:32 p.n,
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Michael Florence
Community Develepment Director

































































































Low/Mid-Rise Apartment. The Low/Mid-Rise Apartment land use description in the Parking Generation
Manual includes rental dwelling units located within the same building with at least three other dwelling
units and have one to four levels. The average peak period parking demand for in urban areas is 1.20
vehicles per dwelling unit. The urban site data used in the database showed the average size of dwelling
units was 1.9 bedrooms with an average parking supply ratio of 1.0 stalls per bedroom. Additionally,
study sites with an average of less than 1.5 bedrooms per dwelling unit reports peak parking demand at
92 percent of the average peak parking demand which translates into a peak parking demand of 1.1
vehicles per dwelling unit. The average number of bedrooms per dwelling unit for the proposed
development is 1.20, slightly over the minimum of 1.1 stalls per unit.

In order to ensure that the parking is used for the tenants of The Lofts only, a security/access gate will
be installed. No visitor parking will be allowed within the parking area of the proposed site.

Additionally, each unit will have an assigned stall (or two stalls for some two bedroom units). Tenants
will only be allowed to parking in their respective stalls.

Being part of a Transit Oriented Development, or TOD, the project further has the likelihood for a
reduced parking need. The project is near a transit station and other uses that is not calculated in the
Parking Generation Manual.

Summary of Results/Recommendations
e The proposed parking stall ratio per unit is 1.2 stall per unit.

e Using nationally accepted practices and standards, the ITE Trip Generation Manual estimates
the demand for projects of this type and size to be 1.1 stalls per unit.

e Each unit will have an assigned stall (or two in some cases).

e A security gate will be installed to only allow current tenants to occupy the parking facilities. By
only allowing tenant’s access to the project parking area, this ensure that there will be no
residual parking from adjacent facilities. This also ensures each tenant will have their dedicated
parking spot open to them.

o The proximity of the transit station and being part of a TOD further reduces the need for parking
that is not quantified in the Parking Generation Manual.

e Based on the TOD’s Horrocks have worked on and the changing dynamics for stacked
apartments, it is our opinion that this project will be successful based on the combination of
residential unit size, the provided on-site parking, proximity to the train station, adjacent
complementary uses, and restrictions via a gated access.

2162 W. Grove Parkway, Suite 400 Tel: 801.763.5100
Pleasant Grove, UT 84062 2 Fax: 801.763.5101












We currently show a total of 171 parking stalls counting 8-on street stalls. We are allowed a reduction to
166 stalls by providing:

e Unbundled Parking
e Bike Share
e Bike Lockers/Storage
e We are currently working with UTA to provide a number of reduced rate Transit Passes for our
residents.
By providing those parking related incentives we meet the ordinance with the applied credit for
reduction.

| look forward to discussing this project with the Planning Commission at our Public Hearing on the 4'" of
February.

Thanks for your consideration.

Sincerely,

I
/

_ Duaine’'Rasmussen





